
STATEMENT FOR THE RECORD 

SUBMITTED TO THE 

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON VETERANS’ AFFAIRS 

SUBCOMMITTEE ON ECONOMIC OPPORTUNITY 

118TH CONGRESS, FIRST SESSION 

 

DELIVERED BY CHARLES BERNSTEIN 

 

ON THE HEARING TOPIC OF 

“LESS IS MORE: THE IMPACT OF 

BUREAUCRATIC RED TAPE ON  

VETERANS EDUCATION BENEFITS” 

 

September 20, 2023 
 

Chairman Van Orden, Ranking Member Levin, and Members of the Subcommittee: 

I am a Captain in the Marine Corps, where I have served since 2014, and a JD candidate at 

Harvard Law School. 

I joined the Marine Corps because I wanted to serve others, challenge myself, and earn a place 

among an elite group of peers.  After attending Officer Candidate’s School and commissioning 

as a Second Lieutenant I had the tremendous honor to lead infantry Marines at Camp Lejeune, 

North Carolina.  I completed my first overseas tour with the infantry, and a second as a foreign 

military advisor, before competing for the privilege of joining Marine Reconnaissance.  After 17 

weeks of training and assessment I was assigned to 1st Reconnaissance Battalion in Camp 

Pendleton, California. 

I completed my third and most recent deployment as a Force Reconnaissance Platoon 

Commander.  Notable Marines who have held this role include Major James Capers, who fought 

off a North Vietnamese regiment with his 10 men, and Colonel John Ripley, who swung from 

the beams beneath the Dong Ha Bridge to place explosives in the path of an enemy advance.  

Words cannot describe the privilege of serving in such a storied unit among such a tremendously 

talented group of Marines and sailors. 

When I think about my career, however, the accomplishments above pale in comparison to the 

pride I take in having successfully advocated for my Marines.  The small role I’ve had in 

facilitating their personal successes – accelerated promotions, personal awards, college 

acceptances, commissioning program selections, and others – is more fulfilling to me than any 

operational accomplishment. 

For this reason, I applied to the Marine Corps’ Excess Leave Program – Law (ELP).  The ELP 

allows officers to take an unpaid leave of absence to pursue a law degree at their own expense, 

after which they continue to serve as Judge Advocates (military attorneys).  I leapt at the 

opportunity to formalize my advocacy for Marines by representing their interests and those of the 

service. 
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I was selected for ELP in November, 2021.  In March, 2022 the Department of Veterans Affairs 

(VA) confirmed in writing that as an ELP participant I would receive a Monthly Housing 

Allowance (MHA) while using my Chapter 33 Post-9/11 GI Bill Education Benefits.  Because of 

VA’s assurance that I would have the financial resources to pay my tuition and living expenses, I 

formally accepted a place in ELP and committed to three years of post-law school service.  I also 

relied on VA’s assurance in committing to attend Harvard Law School, which is located in a 

high cost city and does not offer merit-based financial aid. 

As I finished my first semester of law school, VA informed me and four other ELP Marines that 

they would no longer pay us MHA as of August 1, 2023.  This decision is financially crushing – 

MHA in my high-cost area is over $4,000 per month.  And sadly, it is voluntary on the part of 

VA – there was no legislative amendment or regulatory change that forced their hand. 

Worse than its financial effects, losing MHA impacts my ability to become a high-performing, 

effective Judge Advocate.  I am foregoing critical educational opportunities because of financial 

hardship.  Rather than selecting classes based on their relevance, I must now arrange my 

academic schedule to facilitate two part-time jobs (this year I will miss out on a once-in-a-career 

opportunity to study Military Justice with two Court of Appeals for the Armed Forces judges).  

Instead of spending next summer completing on-the-job training in a military court under the 

supervision of practicing Judge Advocates, I am seeking permission from the Marine Corps to 

take further paid civilian employment to make ends meet.  Even with these efforts I do not know 

whether I will have the resources to complete my third year of law school. 

The Marine Corps’ motto is Semper Fidelis – Always Faithful.  My four fellow ELP participants 

and I continue to serve, and in return we ask that VA remains faithful to us.  Please ensure that 

VA keeps the commitment it made by extending MHA for ELP through at least June, 2025 when 

the last of the affected group graduates. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 
Charles Bernstein 
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Additional Background Facts  
 

• Veterans Education Success (VES) met with VA Veterans Benefit Administration leadership in 
July and August 2023 to discuss deferring the MHA change until 2025 or otherwise 
“grandfathering” current ELP participants in.  VA was unwilling to do so. 
 

• Despite VA’s rationale above, ELP participants relied on written communications from VA and 
their own policies in understanding that ELPers were treated as “Veterans:” 
 

o The Buffalo Regional Office of VA confirmed to me via email on March 31, 2022, before I 
committed to attending law school or participating in ELP, “that participants in the Marine 
Corps' Excess Leave Program - Law (ELP) are considered Veterans by the VA while in 
this program.”  My peers were similarly reliant; 

 
o VA’s own processing handbook, M22-4, explains that “A Serviceperson attending school 

in an excess leave status, if otherwise eligible, may be paid at the rates payable to 
Veterans;” 

 
o VA’s regulations make clear in 38 CFR 21.9505 that “Active duty does not include . . . 

Any period during which the individual was assigned full-time by the Armed Forces to a 
civilian institution to pursue a program of education that was substantially the same as 
programs of education offered to civilians.”  ELP participants are assigned to their civilian 
institutions – we have obligatory military orders assigning us to our respective schools. 

 

• It has been VA’s longstanding practice to treat ELP participants as “Veterans” and thus meriting 
MHA - since 1967, VA’s General Counsel has held that educational “excess leave… should not 
be held to be active duty” for VA benefits purposes. 
 

• In its own determination letter of December 2022, VA already acknowledges the challenge 
created by changing policy midstream, saying “since [our] education is in progress, VA is making 
an exception to allow current ELP participants to receive the appropriate MHA until… 2023.”  We 
merely ask that this be corrected to the appropriate date of 2025. 
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March, 20222 Email Confirming MHA for ELP Participants 
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December 2022 Letter Withdrawing MHA 
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Explanation of ELP Pay  
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VA General Counsel Letter of 1967 Construing ELP Participants as Veterans 
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Current VA Regulation Defining Active Duty, Payment of MHA  
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VA Processing Handbook M22-4 
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Military Orders Assigning Me to Law School 

 
 


